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The new guidance does little to clarify any of 
the confusion—and the clarifications it does 
offer, make it clear that employers will have 
even less discretion than anticipated regarding 
employee and applicant cannabis use.  The 
guidance does affirm that employers may ban 
use of cannabis during employee breaks, meal 
periods and “on-call” time; prohibit cannabis 
possession on the employer’s property and in 
employer-owned vehicles; and have no 
obligation to rehire individuals terminated for 
cannabis use before the law’s amendment.  

However—where many employers anticipated 
more detailed information on assessing an 
employee’s “impairment”—the DOL offered 
virtually no clarification.  Under the law, an 
employee is considered “impaired” where he or 
she “manifests specific articulable symptoms of 
impairment” that either: (1) decrease or lessen 
the performance of the employee’s duties or 
tasks; or (2) interfere with the employer’s 
obligation to provide a safe and healthy 
workplace, as required by state and federal 
occupational safety and health laws.  The 
DOL’s guidance gives little new information to 
employers hoping for a description of “specific 
articulable symptoms,” offering only a single 
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example (operating heavy machinery in an 
unsafe and reckless manner), and expressly 
cautioning employers that a positive test for 
cannabis, and the smell of cannabis, are not, by 
themselves, “articulable symptoms” of 
impairment.  The DOL’s guidance leaves open 
whether other observations traditionally used 
by employers to conduct reasonable-suspicion 
drug testing (such as distracted behavior; 
bloodshot or glassy eyes; apparent lack of 
physical coordination; or inappropriate 
emotional demeanor), might pass the law’s 
“specific articulable symptoms” requirement.  

On the issue of testing, the DOL’s guidance 
prohibits employers from even testing for 
cannabis, even where federal law allows for drug 
testing.  The only circumstance described in 
which the agency’s guidance allows testing for 
cannabis, is where federal or state law requires
drug testing or makes it a mandatory 
requirement of the position (such as mandatory 
testing for commercial motor vehicle drivers, or 
for-hire motor carriers).  The DOL’s strict 
interpretation of the new law on the issue of 
testing may prove challenging for employers 
whose test regimens continue to include 
cannabis (as part of a larger panel of 
substances), or for employers who viewed drug 
testing as a possible additional means to 
confirm “specific articulable symptoms” of 
impairment.  

Although the new guidance may create as 
many or more questions than it answers, 
employers should consider updating their drug 
and alcohol or cannabis-use policies to reflect 
the DOL’s latest input, as well as reexamining 

and—if needed—revising their drug-testing 
protocols.  Employers should also consider the 
DOL’s latest guidance in connection with any 
pending or anticipated personnel actions 
associated with cannabis use, in order to 
confirm that they are in compliance with the 
agency’s employee-friendly interpretation.   


